B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

KETTERING TOWN FORUM

Meeting held: 2nd November 2009

Present:
Borough Councillors

Cllr Greg Titcombe (Chair)

Cllr Linda Adams

Cllr Maurice Bayes

Cllr David Bishop

Cllr Robert Civil (also Northamptonshire County Council)
Cllr Paul Corazzo

Cllr Scott Edwards

Cllr Terry Freer

Cllr Jenny Henson

Cllr Larry Henson

Cllr Philip Hollobone

Cllr Paul Marks

Cllr Ellie Manns

Cllr Chris Smith-Haynes

Cllr Keli Watts

Cllr Jonathan West


County Councillors

Cllr Bill Parker

Cllr Carolyn Maxted


Representatives of Member Organisations


Inspector Dick Aistrop (Northamptonshire Police)


Mick Scrimshaw (Chamber of Trade)


Sybil Gregory (Kettering Disabled Group)


Kamal Paul (Kettering Racial Equality Council)


Graham Bale (Kettering Private Hire and 

   Taxi Association)


Frank Rodgers (Federation of Small Businesses)


Paul Lashmar (Federation of Small Businesses)


Also Present


Myra Bale (Kettering Private Hire and 


   Taxi Association)


Bill Burton


Roger Coe


Rob Sim-Jones (Northamptonshire County Council)


John Cracknell (Pell Frischman)


Adrian Lee (Kettering Borough Council)


Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council


Anne Ireson (Committee Administrator)

09.KTF.23
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Malin, S Lynch and M Lynch, Eleanor Patrick (Churches Together) and Maxine Aldred (Federation of Small Businesses)
09.KTF.24
MINUTES

RESOLVED 
that the minutes of Kettering Town Forum held on 7th September 2009 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

09.KTF.25
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillor Titcome declared a personal interest in Item 6 in relation to the station quarter.


Councillors Larry and Jenny Henson declared a personal prejudicial interest in any part of Item 7 relating to taxis.

09.KTF.26
RIGHT TO SPEAK POLICY


Mr Bill Burton and Ms Myra Bale indicated their intention to address the Committee under the Council's Right to Speak Policy.

09.KTF.27
UPDATE ON LOCAL POLICING ISSUES


The Chair welcomed Inspector Dick Aistrop to the meeting.  

A report was submitted which presented statistical information in relation to the above.  Up to date information was presented in relation to violence, drug offences, theft from motor vehicles, handling of stolen goods, thefts of mobile phones and burglaries.  It was noted that crime was generally down, with 107 fewer incidents reported than for the same period last year.

It was noted that shoplifting and violence against the person had increased.  The night time economy did have an impact on the William Knibb and Northfield wards and the police were looking at ways to police this.

Shoplifting Offences and Acquisitive Crime

Discussion was held on the links between increases in shoplifting and the general economic climate and it was noted that, generally, theft and shoplifting crimes did increase during times of hardship, although it was not felt that this was related to survivalist activity.

Acquisitive crime was mainly committed by local offenders although there was evidence that some offences were committed by people who lived in outside the area.

Criminal Damage and Antisocial Behaviour

During discussion on criminal damage and antisocial behaviour, it was suggested that it would be useful to have a breakdown of such incidents by domestic/commercial premises.  It was noted that criminal damage on estates tended to be committed by local offenders as a result of disputes or antisocial behaviour.  Much of this kind of behaviour on arterial routes into and out of the town centre could be attributed to alcohol and tended to peak at weekends.

Parking

Members of the Forum raised the question of parking problems around Kettering Town Football Club on match days.  It was noted that the police no longer policed Kettering Town football matches and parking was now policed by the Club itself. There were financial implications associated with policing of football matches. Traffic cones must be placed on the highway by the police and there must be a valid reason for doing so.

Alcohol Off-Licence Sales – Kettering Town Centre

Concern was expressed over the potential for further licences to be granted on the periphery of the town centre.  It was noted that any licensing matters would be considered by the Police and the Council's Licensing Committee, taking into account need, saturation in the area and impact factors.  Inspector Aistrop advised the Forum that alcohol-related incidents in the town centre were decreasing, mainly as a result of a considerable input in time, work and resources.

Further discussion was held on closing times of licensed premises.  However, it was noted that if premises were closing early it was likely to be as a result of a commercial decision.

In relation to policing of Kettering's new market place, it was noted that this had been a priority since it had opened at the end of August.  No figures were available, but it was felt by the police that incidents were now decreasing.

General
Discussion was held on the following issues:-

· Residents' parking

· CCTV in identifying shoplifters and at Kettering Library

· Sexual offences

· Vehicle Crime (down 37%)

Inspector Aistrop was thanked for his attendance and for presenting the police statistics.  The police were commended for the decreasing trend in crime.

AGREED
that Inspector Aistrop look into producing a breakdown of crime by type relating to Kettering Town Centre itself for the next meeting of the Forum.

09.KTF.28
KETTERING TOWN CENTRE TRANSPORT STRATEGY


The Chair welcomed Adrian Lee (Kettering Borough Council), John Cracknell (Pell Frishman) and Rob Sim-Jones (Northamptonshire County Council) to the meeting.


A report was submitted which presented the content of the draft Kettering Town Centre Transport Strategy to members of the Forum and invited members to respond to the Transport Strategy consultation.


It was noted that the consultation on the draft document ran from 9th October to the 6th November.

(Councillors Larry and Jenny Henson declared

 a personal prejudicial interest in any debate relating

 to taxi issues, and left the meeting room during

 the following part of the item

Taxi Association

Ms Myra Bale addressed the Forum on behalf of Private Hire and Taxi Drivers under the Council's Right to Speak Policy.  She reiterated concerns of drivers regarding the fairness of the consultation process and stated that the general view was that taxi drivers should be allowed to use Newland Street.


It was noted that communications had been entered into with the Taxi Association, and that a response would be given via the Association.

(Councillors Larry and Jenny Henson rejoined the meeting)


Short Stay and On-Street Parking – Montagu Street


Mr Bill Burton addressed the Forum as a trader in the town centre.  The Strategy was commended as being well thought-out.  However, retailers were concerned about the loss of 23 on-street short stay parking spaces, which could have a detrimental effect on small businesses in Montagu Street and the surrounding area as foot-fall would decrease.


In response, the Forum noted that it was recognised there would be a loss of on-street parking spaces.  However the Area Action Plan including the redevelopment of the School Lane Car Park and recognised that short-stay car parking was an important feature of the town centre.  Junction design was progressing, and a right-turn into Eskdaill Street would be looked at as part of the design process.


Junction Improvements


Debate ensued on the proposed traffic system around and in the town centre, including junction improvements at the four entrances to the town centre (Rothwell Road, Northampton Road, London/St Mary's Road and Rockingham Road).  Discussion was held on possibilities for bus station improvements and changes to bus stops to better accommodate shoppers' requirements.  However, it was noted that a return to two-way traffic in Newland Street was unlikely.


Concern was expressed regarding congestion at the Northampton Road/Lake Avenue junction and its future capacity.  It was noted that tailbacks frequently occurred at this junction and a right turn out of Lake Avenue into Northampton Road was difficult.


The Forum felt that more information was needed on proposed junction improvements, although it was acknowledged that the Strategy was not a detailed plan, but rather an attempt to address the various problems in the town centre in broad terms.  A full assessment of options for junction improvements would be thoroughly explored in the context of development coming forward. 


Pedestrians/Cyclists


Discussion was held on dual cycle/pedestrian routes and methods of delineation on roads and pavements.  It was felt that, unless this was carefully managed, the dual use of pavements might put pedestrians in danger of accidents with cycle users.  Road markings should be clear.


Access from the east and south


Access into the town centre from Barton Seagrave, Burton Latimer and the new East of Kettering development was discussed.  It was felt that access to the Newlands Centre and Rockingham Road was difficult, and that any improvements should take traffic from the east and south of the town out of the narrow streets around the town centre.  Additionally, any car parking should be near to the town centre.  It was felt that parking in the station quarter would be too far away for use by shoppers.  Discussion was also held on access for deliveries in the town centre.


Railway Bridge – Northampton Road


Debate was held on the need for the railway bridge to be improved in relation to the following issues:-

· Footbridge and access for pedestrians
· The need to link Midland Mainline with the vehicle network
· The proposed interceptor car park
· Land availability for station improvements
· Larger containers travelling by rail 
During discussion, it was noted that access to the footbridge over the railway line would have to be by mechanical means, due to the number of steps required for access.

It was noted that the County Council would not lose sight of the long term aspirations for the railway bridge, but that a pragmatic view needed to be taken in the Strategy to enable road improvements to progress.
Land Acquisition

Discussion was held on proposals for acquisition of land in and around the town centre to enable the road improvements to be carried out. It was noted that building and land owners had already been contacted if they were potentially affected by the proposals, and compulsory purchase powers could be used if required.

RESOLVED
that the content of the Kettering Town Centre Transport Strategy be noted and that comments made during the debate be fed back to the Borough Council for consideration.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.25 pm)

Signed …………………………………………

Chair

AI

Kettering Town Forum No. 7
2.11.09

